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Syllabus1 
Ethics (PHIL 2312-001 and PHIL 2312-002) 

The University of Texas at Arlington 
15 January 2019 

 
INSTRUCTOR: Keith Burgess-Jackson, J.D., Ph.D. 
OFFICE: 303 Carlisle Hall 
TELEPHONE: (817) 272-2764 
E-MAIL: kbj@uta.edu 
FACULTY PROFILE: https://www.uta.edu/profiles/keith-burgess-jackson 
OFFICE HOURS: Conducted by e-mail2 
MEETINGS: 11:00 to 12:20, 12:30 to 1:50, TTh, 300 Preston Hall 
 
COURSE DESCRIPTION: Philosophy is a tree with three branches: ontology 
(theory of being), epistemology (theory of knowledge), and axiology (theory 
of value). Axiology has two branches of its own: ethics (the philosophical study 
of morality) and aesthetics (the philosophical study of art). Here is a taxonomy: 
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Ethics is concerned with the good, the right, the just, and the virtuous, as well 
as their opposites: the bad, the wrong, the unjust, and the vicious. It has two 
branches: metaethics (category 3) and normative ethics (categories 4 and 5). 
Metaethics is concerned with such things as the objectivity of value, the scope 
and limits of moral knowledge, the nature of moral judgment, moral reasoning, 
and the analysis of moral concepts. Normative ethics is either theoretical (cat-
egory 4) or practical (category 5), depending on whether its focus is the nature 
of rightness itself (theoretical) or the rightness of particular acts or practices 
(practical). This is a course in theoretical normative ethics (category 4). Students 
who are interested in philosophy courses other than (or in addition to) Ethics 
(PHIL 2312) should consider the following: 

                                                             
1 A syllabus is “an outline of the subjects in a course of study or teaching.” New Oxford 

American Dictionary, 3d ed. (2010), 1759 (first definition). 
 2 Anything that can be said in my office, face to face, can be said in writing, with two 
advantages: first, we don’t have to synchronize our schedules; and second, the conversation will 
be “recorded,” i.e., preserved on UTA’s server. Please feel free to use e-mail for course-related 
communication. 
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• Ontology (category 1): PHIL 4386 (Metaphysics). 
• Epistemology (category 2): PHIL 4385 (Theory of Knowledge). 
• Metaethics (category 3): PHIL 4387 (Topics in Value Theory). 
• Practical Ethics (category 5): PHIL 1304 (Contemporary Moral 

Problems). 
• Aesthetics (category 6): PHIL 2313 (Philosophy of the Arts). 

 
There are no prerequisites for PHIL 2312. It is a sophomore-level course. 
 
MATERIALS: There is no textbook. All course materials are available free of 
charge (except for the paper on which to print them) from the UTA library 
(online) or from Blackboard, which is accessible from any Internet-connected 
computer. Each student is responsible for locating and printing these materials. 
(See the document entitled “Reading List” for details; it is incorporated herein 
by reference.) Bring the course materials to class with you, just as you would a 
textbook. 
 
REQUIREMENTS: There are three course requirements: 
 

1. An in-class examination consisting of 10 true-false exercises (one point 
each) and 30 multiple-choice exercises (three points each), which con-
stitutes one third of your grade. This examination will be administered 
during class on Tuesday, 19 February. 

2. A non-comprehensive in-class examination consisting of 10 true-false 
exercises (one point each) and 30 multiple-choice exercises (three points 
each), which constitutes one third of your grade. This examination will 
be administered during class on Tuesday, 2 April. 

3. A non-comprehensive in-class examination consisting of 10 true-false 
exercises (one point each) and 30 multiple-choice exercises (three points 
each), which constitutes one third of your grade. This examination will 
be administered between 11:00 and 12:15 on Tuesday, 7 May (for the 
11:00 course) and between 11:00 and 12:15 on Thursday, 9 May (for the 
12:30 course). Note that the final examination will be adminis-
tered during the first 75 minutes of our regularly scheduled fi-
nal-examination period. The examination ends at 12:15 sharp! 

 
The purpose of the examinations is to test the breadth and depth of your 
knowledge and skill. You are responsible for all the readings, paper handouts (if 
any), Blackboard posts, lectures, and discussions (yes, discussions). I do not du-
plicate lectures in my office or provide notes to students; nor do I allow audio 
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or video recording of my lectures (unless it is required by law under the Ameri-
cans with Disabilities Act). If you miss a class, your only recourse is to ask an-
other student for assistance. I strongly recommend that you find (make) a study 
partner the first week of class and meet regularly with him or her during the 
semester to go over the course material. I do not give quizzes, assign homework, 
or permit extra credit. 
 
ATTENDANCE POLICY: I do not take attendance. This does not mean that at-
tendance is unimportant. It is very important. Indeed, it will be difficult for any 
student to receive a grade of C or better (and virtually impossible to receive an 
A) without perfect or near-perfect attendance. Some of the examination ques-
tions will be drawn from my lectures (and classroom discussions) rather than 
from course materials. (Incidentally, I write letters of recommendation only for 
students who have perfect or near-perfect attendance records. If you think you 
might ask me for a letter of recommendation one day, keep this in mind.) 
 
GRADING: The maximum score on each of the three examinations is 100. I will 
assign grades on the basis of a 10% scale, which means that a final score of 90 
or higher is an A, anything in the 80’s a B, and so forth.3 Here is an example. 
Suppose a student receives scores of 82, 72, and 85 on the three examinations. 
Here is the calculation: 
 

82 + 72 + 85 = 239 
 

239 ÷ 3 = 79.6 
 
This student would receive a C in the course. 
 

WHAT FOLLOWS IS UNIVERSITY BOILERPLATE4 
 
ATTENDANCE: At UTA, taking attendance is not required, but attendance is a 
critical indicator in student success. Each faculty member is free to develop his 
or her own methods of evaluating students’ academic performance, which in-
cludes establishing course-specific policies on attendance. However, while UTA 

                                                             
3 UTA describes a grade of A as “Excellent,” a grade of B as “Good,” a grade of C as 

“Fair,” a grade of D as “Passing, Below Average,” and a grade of F as “Failure.” See the section 
entitled “Grades and Grading Policies” in the University Catalog. 
 4 “Boilerplate” (a legal term) means “Language which is used commonly in documents 
having a definite meaning in the same context without variation; used to describe standard lan-
guage in a legal document that is identical in instruments of a like nature.” Black’s Law Dictionary, 
5th ed. (1979), 159. 



4 
 

does not require instructors to take attendance in their courses, the U.S. De-
partment of Education requires that the university have a mechanism in place 
to mark when Federal Student Aid recipients “begin attendance in a course.” 
UTA instructors will report when students begin attendance in a course as part 
of the final grading process. Specifically, when assigning a student a grade of F, 
faculty report the last date a student attended class based on evidence such as a 
test, participation in a class project or presentation, or an engagement online via 
Blackboard. This date is reported to the Department of Education for federal 
financial aid recipients. 
 
DROP POLICY: Students may drop or swap (adding and dropping a class concur-
rently) classes through self-service in MyMav from the beginning of the regis-
tration period through the late registration period. After the late registration 
period, students must see their academic advisor to drop a class or withdraw. 
Undeclared students must see an advisor in the University Advising Center. 
Drops can continue through a point two-thirds of the way through the term or 
session. It is the student’s responsibility to officially withdraw if he or she does 
not plan to attend after registering. Students will not be automatically 
dropped for non-attendance. Repayment of certain types of financial aid 
administered through the university may be required as the result of dropping 
classes or withdrawing. For more information, contact the Office of Financial 
Aid and Scholarships (http://wweb.uta.edu/aao/fao/). 
 
DISABILITY ACCOMMODATIONS: UTA is on record as being committed to 
both the spirit and the letter of all federal equal opportunity legislation, includ-
ing the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), the Americans with Disabilities 
Amendments Act (ADAAA), and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act. All in-
structors at UTA are required by law to provide “reasonable accommodations” 
to students with disabilities, so as not to discriminate on the basis of disability. 
Students are responsible for providing the instructor with official notification 
in the form of a letter certified by the Office for Students with Disabilities 
(OSD). Only those students who have officially documented a need for an ac-
commodation will have their request honored. Students experiencing a range of 
conditions (Physical, Learning, Chronic Health, Mental Health, and Sensory) 
that may cause diminished academic performance or other barriers to learning 
may seek services and/or accommodations by contacting the Office for Students 
with Disabilities (OSD), www.uta.edu/disability, or calling 817-272-3364. Infor-
mation regarding diagnostic criteria and policies for obtaining disability-based 
academic accommodations can be found at www.uta.edu/disability. Counseling 
and Psychological Services (CAPS), www.uta.edu/caps/, or calling 817-272-3671 is 
also available to all students to help increase their understanding of personal 
issues, address mental and behavioral health problems, and make positive 
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changes in their lives. 
 
NON-DISCRIMINATION POLICY: UTA does not discriminate on the basis of 
race, color, national origin, religion, age, gender, sexual orientation, disabilities, 
genetic information, and/or veteran status in its educational programs or activi-
ties it operates. For more information, visit uta.edu/eos. 
 
TITLE IX POLICY: UTA is committed to maintaining a learning and working 
environment that is free from discrimination based on sex in accordance with 
Title IX of the Higher Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX), which pro-
hibits discrimination on the basis of sex in educational programs or activities; 
Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Title VII), which prohibits sex dis-
crimination in employment; and the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act 
(SaVE Act). Sexual misconduct is a form of sex discrimination and will not be 
tolerated. For information regarding Title IX, visit www.uta.edu/titleIX or con-
tact Ms. Jean Hood, Vice President and Title IX Coordinator at (817) 272-7091 
or jmhood@uta.edu. 
 
ACADEMIC INTEGRITY: Faculty are encouraged to discuss the Honor Code and 
the consequences of cheating, including plagiarism, with their students. 
 

I pledge, on my honor, to uphold UTA’s tradition of academic 
integrity, a tradition that values hard work and honest effort in 
the pursuit of academic excellence. 
 
I promise that I will submit only work that I personally create 
or contribute to group collaborations, and I will appropriately 
reference any work from other sources. I will follow the highest 
standards of integrity and uphold the spirit of the Honor Code. 

 
UTA faculty members may employ the Honor Code in their courses by having 
students acknowledge the honor code as part of an examination or requiring 
students to incorporate the honor code into any work submitted. Per UT Sys-
tem Regents’ Rule 50101, §2.2, suspected violations of university’s standards for 
academic integrity (including the Honor Code) will be referred to the Office of 
Student Conduct. Violators will be disciplined in accordance with university 
policy, which may result in the student’s suspension or expulsion from the uni-
versity. Additional information is available at https://www.uta.edu/conduct/. 
Students are encouraged to review these guides on plagiarism: http://lib-
guides.uta.edu/researchprocess/plagiarism, http://libguides.uta.edu/copy-
right/plagiarism. 
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ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION: UTA has adopted MavMail as its official 
means to communicate with students about important deadlines and events, as 
well as to transact university-related business regarding financial aid, tuition, 
grades, graduation, etc. All students are assigned a MavMail account and are 
responsible for checking the inbox regularly. There is no additional charge to 
students for using this account, which remains active even after graduation. In-
formation about activating and using MavMail is available at 
http://www.uta.edu/oit/cs/email/mavmail.php. 
 
CAMPUS CARRY: Effective August 1, 2016, the Campus Carry law (Senate Bill 
11) allows licensed individuals to carry a concealed handgun in buildings on pub-
lic university campuses, except in locations the university establishes as prohib-
ited. Under the new law, openly carrying handguns is not allowed on college 
campuses. For more information, visit http://www.uta.edu/news/info/campus-
carry/. 
 
STUDENT FEEDBACK SURVEY: At the end of each term, students enrolled in 
face-to-face and online classes categorized as “lecture,” “seminar,” or “labora-
tory” are directed to complete an online Student Feedback Survey (SFS). In-
structions on how to access the SFS for this course will be sent directly to each 
student through MavMail approximately 10 days before the end of the term. 
Each student’s feedback via the SFS database is aggregated with that of other 
students enrolled in the course. Students’ anonymity will be protected to the 
extent that the law allows. UTA’s effort to solicit, gather, tabulate, and publish 
student feedback is required by state law and aggregate results are posted online. 
Data from SFS is also used for faculty and program evaluations. For more infor-
mation, visit http://www.uta.edu/sfs. 
 
FINAL REVIEW WEEK: For semester-long courses, a period of five class days 
prior to the first day of final examinations in the long sessions shall be desig-
nated as Final Review Week. The purpose of this week is to allow students suf-
ficient time to prepare for final examinations. During this week, there shall be 
no scheduled activities such as required field trips or performances; and no in-
structor shall assign any themes, research problems, or exercises of similar scope 
that have a completion date during or following this week unless specified in the 
class syllabus. During Final Review Week, an instructor shall not give any exam-
inations constituting 10% or more of the final grade, except makeup tests and 
laboratory examinations. In addition, no instructor shall give any portion of the 
final examination during Final Review Week. During this week, classes are held 
as scheduled. In addition, instructors are not required to limit content to topics 
that have been previously covered; they may introduce new concepts as appro-
priate. 
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EMERGENCY EXIT PROCEDURES: Should we experience an emergency event 
that requires us to vacate the building, students should exit the room and move 
toward the nearest exit. When exiting the building during an emergency, one 
should never take an elevator but should use the stairwells. Faculty members and 
instructional staff will assist students in selecting the safest route for evacuation 
and will make arrangements to assist individuals with disabilities. 
  
STUDENT SUPPORT SERVICES: UTA provides a variety of resources and pro-
grams designed to help students develop academic skills, deal with personal sit-
uations, and better understand concepts and information related to their 
courses. Resources include tutoring, major-based learning centers, developmen-
tal education, advising and mentoring, personal counseling, and federally funded 
programs. For individualized referrals, students may visit the reception desk at 
University College (Ransom Hall), call the Maverick Resource Hotline at 817-
272-6107, send a message to resources@uta.edu, or view the information at 
http://www.uta.edu/universitycollege/resources/index.php. 


